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This has been one of the worst cholera 

epidemics not only in the history of Yem-
en but by looking at the cholera case 

counts reported so far, this could  be the 
biggest and the worst cholera epidemic 

on record since the seventh cholera pan-
demic began in 1961. 
 

Notwithstanding the fact that the total 

case counts may soon reach the “million” 
mark in less than 7 months since the sec-

ond wave of the outbreak began in April 
this year, there are considerable gaps in 

our understanding of the nature and char-

acteristics of this outbreak. There is an 
urgent need to explore the causes of this 

massive outbreak, such intense geograph-
ic spread and such a prolonged span of 

this outbreak.  
 

This outbreak is raising a number of key 

questions which need to be addressed. 
For example, it is not known why the 

case counts continue to surge despite the 
fact that the beginning of the outbreak 

was 10 to 11 months back from now. Its 

not sure if the cases have been “over-
reported”. The number of laboratory-

confirmed cases is very low compared to 
the total case counts. It is also not sure if 

the outbreak has already peaked as data 
are inconsistent with an outbreak of chol-

era which has been reported elsewhere. 

The geographic spread of this outbreak  is 
very intense which raises additional ques-

tions regarding the risk factors and trans-
missibility of the Vibrio cholera strains 

currently circulating in the country.  
 

This is not the first time that cholera out-
break has been reported in Yemen. 

Therefore it is plausible that the country’s 
population are not immunologically na-

ïve and as such high transmission rate of 

cholera would be rather unusual. The 
other key question that remains unan-

swered is that despite the surge in cholera 
cases and all difficulties one can perceive 

regarding access to health care in a secu-

rity compromised situation, why the case
-fatality rate remains so low from the 

beginning of the outbreak to date. Until 
now no information is also available on 

the bio and sero-types of the currently 
circulating Vibrio cholerae strains causing 

the epidemic.  
 

These “knowledge gaps” need to be ad-

dressed as quickly as possible in order to 
better understand the nature and charac-

teristics of this outbreak in Yemen and 

the reasons behind such a high transmis-
sion rate and massive geographic spread. 

Better analysis of the data, reconciliation 
of the collected data for better consisten-

cy, better use of case definition to capture 
“true” cholera cases, scaling up of labor-

atory confirmation of currently reported 

cases and molecular testing of the circu-
lating  Vibrio cholera  strain can help in 

addressing these knowledge gaps. It is 

time, therefore, that the whole cholera 
situation in Yemen would be looked into 

from these perspective of addressing 
“unanswered” questions.   

The cholera outbreak in Yemen contin-

ues to rage and from April to 28 October 
2017, a total of 880,987 suspected cholera 

cases including 2,183 associated deaths 
with a case fatality rate of 0.25% were 

reported from Yemen. The cases were 
reported from almost all governorates 

(96% of the governorates were affected) 

and almost all districts (92% of the dis-
tricts were affected).  
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Current public health events of 
international concern 

[cumulative No of cases (deaths), CFR %] 

Avian influenza: 2006-2017 

Egypt (A/H5N1) [359 (122), 34%] 

Egypt (A/H9N2) [4 (0)] 

China [1,564 (612), 39.1%] 

Chikungunya: 2016-2017 

Pakistan [8,217 (0) ] 

Cholera: 2016-2017 

Somalia [77,783 (1,159), 1.5%]  

Yemen [880,987 (2,183), 0.25%] 

Plague: 2017  

Madagascar [1,309 (93), 7%] 

Dengue fever: 2017                         

Pakistan [99,053 (61), 0.1%]  

MERS: 2012-2017  

Saudi Arabia [1,726 (674), 39%] 

Wild poliovirus: 2014-2017 

Pakistan [5 (0)] 

Afghanistan [8 (0)] 

Zika virus infection: 2015-2017 

84 countries and territories have reported 
transmission  so far. 

Avian influenza A (H7N9): 2013-2017 

MERS in Saudi Arabia; cholera in Soma-
lia; cholera in Yemen; dengue in       
Pakistan. 

 

Map of Cholera cases reported, Yemen (2017) 


